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January 3, 2017 
 
Honorable Albert Robles 
Mayor, City of Carson 
701 E. Carson Street 
Carson, CA 90745 
 
Subject: Carson Resolution 16-155 - Metro Project Labor Agreement 
 
Dear Mayor Robles: 
 
Thank you for bringing to my attention Carson’s concern about the implementation of Measure M 
and the opportunity for jobs it will provide.  The Los Angeles County Metropolitan Transportation 
Authority’s (Metro’s) has a Project Labor Agreement (Agreement) with the Building and Trades. 
 
As I understand it, the purpose of the Agreement, which has been in place since 2012,  is to 
facilitate careers in the construction industry, promote L. A. County local resident hiring 
employment opportunities during the construction of a specific list of Metro Capital Improvement 
Projects and to provide for the orderly settlement of labor disputes and grievances without strikes 
or lockouts, thereby promoting the public interest in assuring timely and economical completion of 
the covered projects.  
According to information from the Metro website, the Agreement applies to a specific list of 
Metro-awarded construction project contracts that includes each Metro-awarded contract with a 
construction value greater than $2.5 million.  
 
The five-year Project Labor Agreement between L. A. Metro and its labor unions expires in March 
2017 and it is my understanding that Metro staff is working now on renewal with no significant 
changes anticipated. 
 
As far as employment preferences, the current Agreement does not specifically address preference 
for any specified local jurisdictions within L. A. County.  However, it may be that preference for 
certain Carson residents is already covered within the definitions of “Local Resident” and “Local 
Targeted Worker” in the Agreement.  “Local Resident” in the Agreement is defined as, “an 
individual whose primary place of residence is within an Economically Disadvantaged Area or an 
Extremely Economically Disadvantaged Area in Los Angeles County.” “Local Targeted Worker” 
is defined in the Agreement as, “a Local Resident, Community Area Resident or a Disadvantaged 
Worker whose primary place of residence is within Los Angeles County.” I am uncertain what 
percentage of Carson residents would be covered by these definitions. 
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The Agreement does not apply to non-construction contracts or agreements executed between 
Metro and other agencies in which Metro is not issuing the construction contracts.   For example, 
the Agreement does not apply to the Measure R South Bay Highway Program (SBHP) since Metro 
does not award construction contracts for this sub-regional program. In addition, the South Bay 
Cities Council of Governments (SBCCOG) does not currently award any construction contracts.   
SBHP funding agreements are executed between Metro and the lead agency for each project 
(Caltrans or South Bay local jurisdictions). The SBCCOG is not a party to these agreements.   The 
SBCCOG Measure R SBHP grant process relies on the procurement policies and procedures of 
each lead agency to comply with any applicable federal, state or local grant provisions and 
requirements.  
 
To date, the Agreement has not been extended nor amended to add specified Metro Measure M 
construction contracts to the project list but Metro is working to extend the current agreement 
before its March expiration.  They are also developing policies related to Measure M over the next 
several months. While local agencies may choose to advocate for extension of the agreement, 
inclusion of new projects on the list or for other policy modifications, I would not recommend that 
the SBCCOG Board take a position on this matter as it is a local agency procurement policy as 
well as a Metro procurement policy.  Therefore, each city should consider this item and decide 
whether to take action. 
 
I will share your letter and my response with the Steering Committee. 
 
Thank you again for bringing this matter to my attention. 
 
Sincerely,  
 
 
 
 
Jacki Bacharach 
SBCCOG Executive Director 
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